  LUDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Ludham Parish Council held on Tuesday 5th August 2014
in the Church Room, Ludham at 7.30pm.

Present: 
Mr M Flett (Chairman)










Mrs C Willoughby
Mrs K Bates

Mrs S Farnsworth

Mr J Usher
Mr A Lupson

Mr B Tubby

Mr B Webb
Mrs J Beardshaw, Clerk
Welcome to the public: There were 7 members of the public present, together with the District Councillor. 
Apologies for absence: Mr M Monk, Mr D Ritchie, Mrs C Wall, Mr J Youngs
Declarations of interest: None 

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 1st July 2014 were approved  
Matters Arising: 
· St Benet’s Vehicular Access.  Lucy Perry of NCC Highways had written to the clerk to advise that the Natural Environment and Rural Communities Act (2006) had originally been put in place to prevent unsuitable use of certain roads by 4x4s.  This applies to roads which have dual status and removes vehicular access on that road.  However private vehicular access is still allowed for any properties on that road, including deliveries and visitors etc.  Lucy had advised that in this particular case, by way of ‘invitation’ the Abbey can still have private access for its visitors.  This information was noted by Councillors

· The Chairman reported that, although the Broads Authority had previously informed him that the Ludham Bridge to St Benet’s pathway would be open by the Bishop’s special service in August, this had not happened.  He said that Tony Lombard had visited him to assure him that he was not holding up the process. Mr Tubby assured the Council that he had no intention of holding up the process and in fact his agent had drawn up a contract of his own in order to speed up the process.  Mr Tubby informed the Council that as long as the usual stipulations were in place (such as public liability and the responsibility for maintenance) he would willingly sign an agreement but that he had yet to see one.  It was agreed that the Clerk would write to Dr John Packman, CEO of the BA, to explain the feelings of the Council
Correspondence:

1. PCSO report.  The Clerk had received an email from Laura Bennett explaining that her shift pattern meant that she would be unable to attend the meeting.  She had sent her report by email as follows:  there had been 6 calls from the area since the last meeting: 1 report of suspicious circumstances, 1 report of animal problems, 2 reports of burglaries, 1 road related call, 1 call for information purposes.  As a result of these calls there had been 3 reported crimes; 1 burglary other than a dwelling at How Hill which is currently being investigated.  This occurred between 9th and 10th July.  1 theft of a lead water pump which had been left in a front garden on Catfield Road.  This occurred between 28th and 30th June.  1 attempted burglary at a property on Cold Harbour Road.  This occurred between 13th and 16th July.  
2. NALC.  The Clerk advised that they had decided that Ludhampc.norfolkparishes.gov.uk would be  a suitable web address for the Parish Council.  Councillors agreed
3. Catfield Parish Council.  Speedwatch forms.  The Clerk explained that further to the previous meeting she had contacted the Clerk of Catfield who had said that Catfield would be willing to work with speedwatch members from Ludham.  Mr Lupson explained how neighbourhood speedwatch worked.  Councillors noted this

4. Norman Lamb’s Office.  Annual Village Tour.  Thursday 21st August outside Throwers’ at 9.30pm.  Noted
5. NNDC.  Remittance Advice £792 for bottle recycling.  Noted

6. NALC.  Cilca Training.  £220 divided by three parishes £73.  Agreed

7. Maggie Smith.  Treasurer Ludham Village Hall.  Thanks for half year donation of £900.  Noted

8. NNDC.  Confirmation of a Development Committee Meeting due to take place on 7th August regarding 14, Catfield Road.  Noted
9. Alison Ritchie.  Footpaths.  Alison had contacted the Clerk to explain that residents at Whitegates are currently walking the wrong ‘line’ for footpath number 1.  She had written that ‘on advice from NCC the access gap in the hedge will be blocked off after the wheat crop has been harvested.  The correct line (which also goes through Mr Tubby’s field) will continue to be marked, but evidently is much less used.’  This was noted by Councillors

10. Benches on School Close.  The Chairman informed the Council that he had recently visited School Close and taken a look at the benches, both of which had been donated and had brass plaques.  One had been donated by Wroxham and District Round table, the other one was in a memory of a person.  The Chairman said that he would house the benches for the time being if necessary or the Clerk could have them put on the Playground before moving them somewhere more permanent.  Mr Lupson suggested that they could be of great use to the PCC for the Churchyard, as he felt that the village was well served with benches.  Councillors agreed this and the Clerk was asked to contact the PCC.  

Agenda items:

1. Review Financial Regulations.  The Chairman said that he had worked through these regulations with the Clerk and that he was happy with them.  Councillors noted that they had enjoyed reading them.  Mrs Bates recommended that the Council accept the Chairman’s recommendation.  This was seconded by Mr Usher.  The Council agreed.
Reports:  
Mr Usher reported that he had attended a Safer Neighbourhood meeting.  He reported as follows: ‘The main crime problems the police are experiencing are around cars and vans, and fall into three areas:  1) thefts from vehicles that contain tools. These are being targeted all over Norfolk, are often ‘works’ vans and varying quantities of tools are taken. Normally an overnight offence and some have occurred within a garage or workshop where the van is kept overnight. 2) An increasing number of opportunistic thefts from property left unattended but visible within cars, and 3) Catalytic converters have been stolen from vehicles that are higher off the ground, such as four-wheel drive, people carriers and transit type vans.’
Adjourn meeting
County / District Councillor Reports:  District Councillor Dave Thomas had not been able to attend the meeting, but had emailed the Clerk to say that he was expecting the speed review results for School Road in September and that he would chase this from the end of August.  He also confirmed that footpaths had recently been cut either by Highways or landowners.  Cty Cllr Thomas had walked the paths again on Sunday and reported that he had found the paths in good condition in most places, and where they were not he would be contacting the relevant parties.  In addition, Cty Cllr Thomas had reported that he had reported the white lines along the High Street and School Road and had logged them with Highways to correct within 4 weeks
District Councillor Paul Williams informed the Council that the new regime for green bins would start in October and NNDC would be undertaking a lot of PR to ensure that people use the green bins for glass recycling etc.  The Council agreed to put this item in the Parish News, highlighting that the Parish Council would lose a valuable source of revenue if people stop using bottle banks

Mr Pinning told the Council that he was confused and frustrated by the situation with the pathway to St Benet’s.  The Council agreed.
The Clerk was asked to contact Highways regarding the 30 mph sign opposite the Village Hall which is almost totally obscured by foliage

Reconvene meeting.

Planning Applications:

1. BA/2014/0220/COND.  Swallow Cottage, Swallow Tail Boatyard, Horse Fen Road.  Variation of Condition 8 to allow the following to occupy the property in addition to a person solely or mainly employed in the operation of management of Swallow Tail Boatyard: 1) a person who was last employed in the operation or management of Swallow Tail Boatyard and the widow or widower of someone who is now or was last employed solely or mainly in the operation or management of the boatyard and any dependents, carers or family members residing with any such person.  The Council supported this application
2. BA/2014/0264/LBC.  4 Manor Why, Yarmouth Road.  Foundation stabilisation to rear right corner of two storey rear projection / cloakroom following subsidence damage.  The Council supported this application
3. PF/14/0922.  Hill View, Norwich Road.  Demolition of single-storey dwelling and erection of replacement one and a half storey dwelling.  The Council supported this application
Planning Decisions:

1. PF/13/0453.  Old Control Tower, Malthouse Lane.  Conversion of former control tower to one unit of holiday accommodation and conversion of watch tower to garage/store (extension of period of commencement of planning permission reference PF/10/0195).  Permitted.  Noted
Payments: 

1. S/O: Peakes.  Grass cutting.  £259.  Authorised
2. Chq no 1006.  Jubilee Fireworks.  £510 inc £85 VAT.  Authorised
3. Chq no 1007 Clerk salary and expenses.  £397.84.  Authorised
At the Chairman’s discretion: 
Other items to be noted or for future agendas:
The Council noted that the Clerk would be sending allotment invoices out during the month
Apologies for the next meeting:  
Items for the Parish News: 
1. Congratulations to the PCC for their WW1 exhibition in the Church
2. Community Speedwatch

3. Bottle Banks
The meeting closed at 8.16pm
Next meeting
The next meeting of the Parish Council would take place on Tuesday 2nd September 2014
